Natural Resource Advisory Board

Minutes

January 3, 2005

Town Hall Hearing Room

Present:  Doug Franklin, John Riehl, Lezli Rowell, Bill Knittle and Glenn Sjields.  Andy Koch, Shellfish Constable.

The meeting convened at 7:00 p.m.  Due to difficulties with the Town Hall copier, agenda and other hand-out materials were not available for distribution.  The Chair announced that the order of business would be to consider December minutes, hear a report from the Shellfish Constable on the recent outbreak of QPX infection in the harbor, review of Marina and Dredging draft chapters, and outline a work plan for continued review of Harbor Management Plan chapters into the Spring.

Bill moved to approve the minutes of 12/6/05; John seconded.  The board voted unanimously.

The Chair noted submitting the Fiscal Year budget request for $1000.  There has been no response or feedback as of yet.

The Chair noted a letter written by former Assistant Health and Conservation Agent, Erik Mitchell, to the BOS on the Conservation Commission’s behalf, seeking an endorsement of the Herring River Salt Marsh Restoration Program sufficient for potential funding sources to begin processing grant applications.  There is a Public Hearing scheduled for January 12, 2005.

From the audience, Cons/Com member Abby Franklin spoke of the (Checquesset Neck Yacht Club) Golf Course’s interest to cooperate with the project, and activities relocating holes out of the floodplain.  She felt that no action from the Board of Selectmen would send a poor message to involved, cooperative stakeholders.  Glenn commented to his idea of placing dredging spoils out of the harbor onto Golf Course property, to elevate the holes out of the floodplain; Abby noted the conflicts this would present with the Wetlands Protection Act.

The Chair reiterated that the board had forwarded a letter of general support for the HRSMRP, but noted deficiencies in the language of the Memorandum of Understanding between the Park Service and the town. The letter recommended the Conservation Commission as the lead agent in the project.

The Chair asked the board for its position, if any, on the request from Open Space for a recommendation on town property off Paine Hollow Road; the OSC would like to place Conservation Restrictions on the wetland parcel.  Lezli suggested that the Chair respond in the board’s behalf generally endorsing the CR, provided that traditional uses for passive recreation be protected (ice skating, hockey, etc). There was consensus for this action.

Doug introduced Shellfish Constable Andy Koch to the table, to report on the status of recently identified QPX infection of clams on aquaculture lease sites in the harbor.

Andy informed the board that requests came from several aquaculturists, with lease sites on Egg Island, to have their clams sampled for possible infection.  They had experienced die off and noticed symptoms consistent with the parasite, such as weakening of animals and inability to close up shell.  The State biologist, Roxanne Smolowitz examined tissue samples and confirmed the outbreak.  The advice given by the Barnstable County Extension Service biologist, Bill Walton, was to dig out all affected aquaculture sites and dispose of infected clams, to attempt to curtail spreading of the parasite.

Andy reported that the clean up process has gone well with the assistance of volunteers and luck in that the harbor hasn’t iced over.  He felt that removal of afflicted animals would be complete by Spring the latest, but that the extent of infection would not be know until the active growing seasons of Summer and Fall.  He described the epidemiology as a parasite minimally studied, thought to affect clams of southern stocks more readily than hardier northern species, persistent in the sediments and water column, incubating in affected animals several years and causing mortalities about at harvestable maturity, and not tolerant of low salinity or fresh water.  The Constable felt that other harbors which had experienced catastrophic losses, such as Provincetown and Barnstable, had not taken prompt and pro-active steps to remove infected clams, and that Wellfleet may have the benefit of learning from their experiences.  

Discussion included concern whether the parasite attacks clams weakened by the stress of planting densities, or his been imported by seed infected from growth in Barnstable harbor, or whether genetic tendency may be a factor.  The Constable explained how the clams originating from waters off New Jersey to Georgia are notoriously prone to QPX, but northern clams are more resistant.  If brood stock had a southern variety bred with a northern clam, perhaps for faster growth qualities, the seed would be more susceptible to infection.  Conversely, clams originating in Florida’s coastal waters are not at risk, as the water temperatures are too warm to harbor the parasite.  Andy considered the outbreak possibly a “brush fire” if infection has not spread, and hoped it may serve as a “reality check” about practices of importing seed into town.

Glenn asked about the seed propagated by the Town; Andy plans to have it tested for infection before it is moved any where in the harbor.  He reported that once hatcheries are certified by the State to sell seed, after a process that includes pathological testing, it would be considered discrimination to prohibit that seed product from entering town waters.  Prohibitions are only put into place after an infection, usually to prevent the exporting of QPX exposed product.  Seed received by the Town for its propagation projects came from the same hatchery as the afflicted Egg Island clams, and has not grown productively.  There is an active investigation into the transaction of seed, to determine whether it came out of Barnstable harbor after an identified infection.

Doug asked the Constable about the State’s level of commitment to study the parasite.  Andy reported that Roxanne Smolowitz is the leading expert in the field, and she will be taking samples from other aquaculture locations in the vicinity of the outbreak, to determine the extent of the QPX’s “footprint” in the harbor.  SEMAC funds will help pay the costs of clean up and disposal of afflicted clams.

Doug asked about insurance claims for the losses.  Andy replied that it takes nearly 100% catastrophic loss to be compensated, and then only a percentage payout.  The aquaculturists’ have been able to recoup some of their losses by selling what product has not been killed; the infection is harmless to the human consumer.  The long term loss is inability to use the soils for clams for a few years.  Doug asked whether shellfishermen could shift to oyster culture, rather than going fallow.  QPX does not affect oysters, but aquaculture techniques are more labor intensive.

From the audience, Selectwoman Helen Wilson spoke of the practice by some aquaculturists of placing seed in one leased location, then moving it to another site in the harbor, without seeking the permission of the Constable’s office.  Andy responded that to bring seed in, most aquaculturists have seed carrying licensure, but that the practice of moving it about in the harbor has not come before him for permitting.  She felt that a law in place would prohibit the practice, or require the Constable’s authority to allow.

Andy noted that the annual grant reports are the only specific record of seed sources filed with his office.  The State does not physically inspect the seed certified for hatchery sale, or oversee the field techniques.

John questioned whether the disease strikes clams at all ages, or only at a certain size.  Andy replied that there may be a two year period of infection before the clam dies, usually just at about market size.  Lezli asked whether the pathology testing done on small seed for hatchery licensing might occur too early to identify infection.  She also inquired about the clean up program protocols to prevent exposure of QPX to other parts of the harbor, such as disinfecting gear.  Andy reported that gear and dug clams are moved from the Egg Island grants, to a skiff, to the back of pick-up trucks at Powers Landing, then taken to be washed off with fresh water, killing the parasite.  This plan did not allow for much contact between contaminated clams and gear and the general harbor waters and sediments, and the advantageous cold water temperatures and tidal flushing should prevent spread by the clean up methods.

There was discussion of whether the Town could propagate enough seed in town for local demand.  It was noted that one provider, ARC, does grow seed in Wellfleet harbor, but not enough to meet all the needs of Wellfleet aquaculturists.  The board wanted to know how to regulate seed, not hatcheries, to define a quality or genetic stock acceptable for use in Wellfleet waters.  The constable did not have an answer from existing local regulations and cautioned against violating State regulations; Lezli suggested consultation with Town Counsel to craft local regulation appropriate to protecting the interests of the Wellfleet aquaculture industry.  John suggested that if State regulations were not effective, then Wellfleet, as the largest shellfisheries town in the state, could lead the way to suggesting revisions.  

Doug asked the Constable if the affected grants would be “off limits” for a few years.  Andy felt that would have to come from the State’s authority.

There was a discussion on the planting densities typical in aquaculture, and the possibility that this contributed to the susceptibility of infection, by stressing and weakening animals.  The Constable characterized most aquaculture schedules as approximately 60 – 70,000 animals per 100’ long, 12’ wide run.  Helen Wilson referred to ‘Best Management Practices’ published by the County Extension Service defining planting densities, and felt that a local regulation could be stricter than State law, provided it does not contradict, given the compelling reason of risks associated with a widespread outbreak.  Glenn noted that there has never been a regulation to define the planting densities allowable.

Helen commented that the only “point” to block granting of aquaculture lease sites was ease of permitting, and felt that this “parking lot” approach should not be repeated in the future.  Andy replied that he did not see any new areas for potential block grants to be located anyway, and that the areas were designated this way before the 1995 outbreak of QPX in Provincetown.  

John noted that the QPX parasite does not thrive at salinities below 25 ppth, and suggested that the future of aquaculture may be closer to the mouth of the Herring River.  It was reported that the CCNS would not allow farming of clams, only wild picking, with in its bounds.

There was discussion of how areas of restored tidal flow in Truro and Provincetown have new sets of soft-shelled clams, quahogs, oysters, and bay scallops.  

Andy noted that where aquaculture survives a disease outbreak, there is some acceptance of losses as part of doing business (a given percentage mortality) and compensation in practices – such as the dermo outbreak that afflicts oysters.  They can be raised 8” off the soils and grow, but would die off if left on the soils that harbor the infection.  He concluded by saying that he put the word out to report any die off or unusual sightings, and a shellfisher from Indian Neck has come forward requesting tissue sampling of product.  He felt the QPX may have been here already, and recalled seeing a lot of shell at Egg Island in the summer but not thinking yet that it could be a symptom of disease.  Now everyone is on alert for suspicious signs.

From the audience, John Portnoy of the CCNS asked whether the parasite is detectable in the sediments, or whether that testing would be worth doing.  John Riehl wondered if the parasite might not have always been present but is now manifesting due to poor management, in terms of density, species stock, etc.  He wondered whether the QPX came from the seed or the hatchery location, or resides in the soils and water column and opportunistically affects susceptible or weakened animals.  There was a consensus that there is a need for more research into the parasitic infection, short term management strategies and long term management planning.  Both John and Lezli felt that public health models could be emulated to prevent any hatchery from importing potentially infected seed, such as quarantine regulations or orders to correct violations.

Harbor Management Plan 

 QPX concerns and management recommendations should go into the Intertidal chapter.

Meeting and agenda schedule to be posted will be:


January 24, 2005
Water Quality, Natural Resources chapters (John)


February 14, 2005
Shoreline and Intertidal chapters (Lezli)


March 14, 2005
Introduction, Economics and History chapters

As chapters are revised they will be posted to the Town Website.  There are four draft chapters up and available for comments, with email links to the authors.  There was discussion of whether to attend the meetings of other boards and committees on agenda time to present the draft HMP, or just submit copies.  The NRAB would like the feedback from these stakeholders in addition to the general feedback from Public Hearings.

There was discussion of what constitutes local acceptance of the final document, due to a Town meeting article of a few years ago.  Lezli was not sure whether it was a simple majority or a 2/3 majority to accept, but felt that the wording was broad enough to apply to the HMP, the Local Comprehensive Plan and an ACEC Resource Management Plan, if one is devised.  Doug agreed to look into it.

Bill asked for guidance in reviewing the History chapter for changes or edits from the 1995 chapter.  Lezli recommended contacting the Wellfleet Historical Society to read it through and give recommendations.

Doug and John discussed the utility of the Economics chapter.  There was a consensus that the revision would take a different approach to linking the economic presence of the harbor to management planning. Doug distributed a new draft of the Marina chapter, and John advised the board of the status of the Dredging chapter.  He will be adding summary of the findings of Amy Dougherty’s sediment survey.

The board unanimously adjourned the meeting at 9 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Lezli Rowell 

